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The ‘Southern Triples’ Rally returned to Gunning in 2018 after 2017 when it was held 
in SA at Hahndorf. There were 31 entries this year compared to 24 in 2016. We 
allowed Meriden twins & Hinckley machines this year & this resulted in five 
Hinckleys & one T120 being entered. 

The weather this year was perfect with warm sunny windless days the whole time we 
were there. More than a dozen arrived on Thursday & we all enjoyed dinner together 
in the Telegraph Hotel. This year’s rally was not without its breakdowns & dramas, 
which is inevitable with a gathering of 40-year-old machines & even older riders.  

The first drama was on Thursday evening when Gary Hall discovered that there was a 
fracture in one of the main structural members of his (borrowed) trailer. This could 
have been a disaster on the road. On Friday morning, Lorraine took him up to the 
Gunning Garage where Craig readily offered to repair the trailer. He did a fine job too 
at a very reasonable price. 

On Friday morning several others arrived for the Friday ride & about 13 set off for 
Goulburn, but not before the local tourist man/journalist Bernie Boyce came & took 
some group photos for the local paper. Trevor Fowler generously gave up his ride for 
the day to tow the breakdown trailer (kindly loaned by Jeff Skillen). A small drama 
occurred, Geoff Clark (Bernie’s brother) toppled Bernie’s Sprint just outside the 
petrol station; my fault really - he was returning my wave at the time! 

We rode to the Greengrocer Bicycle Café in Goulburn via the Cullerin Range. All was 
going well & we left for Taralga after coffee. This is a pleasant ride for Triples & 
mostly uphill into the high country. We had a most excellent lunch at the Taralga 
Hotel, who were expecting us & quick service resulted. The next leg was across the 
high country to Crookwell, another pleasant high country town. The Crookwell Hotel 
café had stayed open for us by arrangement & we all enjoyed an afternoon break 
before our descent back to Gunning. 

By the time we arrived back the remainder of the rally-goers had arrived, including 
Terry Dingwall & Susan with an A75. We had no breakdowns on the Friday, so we 
were all in good spirits. I had arranged for Xania to provide us with an evening meal 
from her normal menu & this was extremely popular, so much so that the ‘Old Hume 
Café’ was packed. ‘Robbo’ from Nowra brought his wife Rhonda & two adult 
siblings. We were all fed well. But there was indeed a drama that day: Dave Smith 
was unloading his Thruxton & it fell on him breaking several ribs, so sadly no riding 
for him. We wish him a swift recovery. 

Saturday was the big day for the rally & the machines were displayed in the Gunning 
main street outside the old bank. It was an impressive display & a number of locals 
arrived to view the spectacle, thanks to an earlier article in the local paper. Several 
VVCMCCACT members rode out to see us too. Attilio & Brian arrived to tow the 
breakdown trailer.  

We rode back up the hill to Crookwell & had coffee yet again in the Crookwell Hotel 
café before we set off on the long (86Km) leg to Boorowa. I reminded everyone that 
the turning for Boorowa was 5km north of town: perhaps not all heard! The ride to 
Boorowa is across very sparsely populated but pretty country, a very pleasant ride 
with the only significant village being Rugby, where there are no longer any services. 



There is a long-closed petrol station there which was showing 60c/litre on an earlier 
trip!  

The Boorowa Hotel provided us with an ample lunch (they too were of course 
expecting us). After we refuelled in Boorowa, Dave Flint’s T160 made the most awful 
noises on restarting & he could not continue. Thankfully, Attilio & Brian rescued him 
& his wife after a short wait.  

Meanwhile a bunch of riders had decided to take a run for home & not come to 
Binalong. Unfortunately, Eddie Preston erroneously followed them & then broke 
down on the outskirts of Yass. He rang me whilst we were enjoying ourselves waiting 
for Attilio, Brian & Lada in Binalong. Several even had time to visit the motoring 
museum there, which they enjoyed. I rang Attilio & told him to go straight to Yass 
from Boorowa, which he did. We found Eddie Preston in a lay-by with a broken 
primary drive belt. Steve Kelly quipped in his Canadian accent “Hell, belts are for 
pants not bikes!”. Well we loaded Eddie’s bike but Eddie had to ride home pillion 
with his mate Burger Drake as there was no room in the ‘ute! 

We continued the ride as planned via the old highway, Jerrawa & Dalton, which 
several said they enjoyed as it is a real country road. By the time we arrived back in 
Gunning, the early group were well into their ale. We investigated David Flint’s 
‘Horrid Noise’ which appeared to be two seized valves on the left cylinder. This 
looked to me like lubrication failure but why this was so was not evident. What was 
evident was that David was going nowhere on the T160. 

This was the evening of the Rally Dinner & 26 people enjoyed a most excellent meal. 
Unfortunately a few who had booked for dinner didn’t show up; nevertheless we had 
a great night. 

We awarded the prizes during the dinner. I had done the judging with the assistance of 
Bernie Clark. The criteria were Presentation & Originality. These were the awards: 

Best Rocket 3: Paul Madden 1971 A75 (VVCMCCACT) 

Best Trident: Dave Phillis 1974 T150V (VVCMCCACT) 

We also awarded prizes kindly donated by Jeff Skillen. 

Runner up Rocket 3:  Ron Allen 1969 A75 (VVCMCCACT) 

Runner up Trident: Steve Kelly 1975 T160 (South Australia) 

Furthest Ridden: Tim Tapsell: ’75 T160 (from Sydney) 

Furthest Travelled: Steve Kelly & Peter Bates (from Adelaide) 

Worst Luck: Dave Flint (South West Rocks) 

A number of entrants left for home on Sunday morning but there were still 14 of us 
who set off to ride to Bungendore. Dave Flint, now bikeless, offered to tow the 
breakdown trailer. He almost had some business when Peter Bates’ T160 suffered a 
seized rear brake, but he got it going again. The weather was still perfect, we could 
not have wished for better. After coffee in Bungendore, we returned to the pretty 
village of Gundaroo for lunch in the pub. Bernie’s family joined us making a very 
enjoyable end to the rally. The remaining group of six rode back to Gunning where 
we packed up & had a quiet evening before our departure on Monday morning. 

On Monday I had a chat to Elizabeth Scott, the owner of the motel. Her husband Peter 
had left on Friday for hospital to have a cancerous kidney removed. She confided that 



the income from the ‘Southern Triples’ had provided sufficient funds to pay for the 
‘out of pocket’ fees for her husband’s operation. She was most grateful for our 
business & her gratitude made me rather proud. It had been a most successful rally 
despite the various ‘dramas’. 

I thank all those who assisted with this rally & especially Jeff Skillen for the loan of 
his trailer & the donation of the minor award trophies. 

Lorraine Litster 
TMRA  
13 March 2018 


